Ribble Valley Borough Council                                                                  

DELEGATED ITEM FILE REPORT - APPROVAL

	Ref: CS/EL

	Application No: 
	3/2005/0019/P

	Development Proposed:
	PROPOSED EXTENSION AND ALTERATIONS TO GROOMSMANS COTTAGE, GARSTANG ROAD, CHIPPING

	CONSULTATIONS: Parish/Town Council

	Parish Council – No representations or observations received.



	CONSULTATIONS: Highway/Water Authority/Other Bodies

	Environment Directorate (County Archaeologist) - No objections subject to a condition requiring a programme of building, recording and analysis.



	CONSULTATIONS: Nearby Residents

	No representations have been received.



	RELEVANT POLICIES:

	Policy G1 - Development Control.

Policy ENV1 - Area of Outstanding Natural Beauty.

Policy H10 - Residential Extensions.

Policy SPG – “Extensions and Alterations to Dwellings”

Policies ENV14 and ENV15 – Archaeological Heritage.

	COMMENTS/ENVIRONMENTAL/HUMAN RIGHTS ISSUES/RECOMMENDATION:

	The application relates to a small cottage with an attached barn which is sited behind a dwelling known as Blackhall on the north side of Garstang Road, Chipping.  The cottage is part of a small group of dwellings and barn conversions.  Although a very small property and situated very close to the dwelling ‘Blackhall’,  I have been assured by the applicants and their agent that this is a dwelling in its own right.  Our Council Tax section have confirmed this to be the case.

Permission is sought for the conversion of the attached barn into living accommodation; for a single storey extension at the rear; and for a roof-lift of approximately 0.4m (ie eaves and ridge).  The external materials in the alterations would comprise a mixture of random rubble walls and render and a slate roof.  It is stated that UPVC doors and windows would be used (such doors and windows could be put in the dwelling part of the building without planning permission).  

The proposed rear extension is onto the existing residential half of the building.  It is not excessive in size and is appropriately designed with a mono-pitched roof.  I do not consider the new window openings and roof lights to be excessive; and they would not have any seriously detrimental effects on the privacy of adjoining dwellings (including the barn at the rear which is presently in the process of being converted into two dwellings). 

The proposed roof-lift is not excessive and would not, in my opinion, have any detrimental effects on the either the appearance of the building or the amenities of neighbours.

This proposed upgrading and extension of this existing dwelling (when combined with the ongoing barn conversions at the rear) would compliment and complete this small group of dwellings.

Overall, I consider the proposal to be acceptable, and I therefore recommend accordingly.

	SUMMARY OF REASONS FOR APPROVAL:

	The proposal has no significant detrimental impact on nearby residential amenity nor would it have an adverse visual impact.



	RECOMMENDATION: That conditional planning permission be granted.


DATE INSPECTED: 19 January 2005














